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     Scholars have been engaging with biblical and other sacred texts for thousands of years, and 
as a result, the prospect of being able to meaningfully contribute to such an ongoing conversation 
is a daunting task. I believe, however, that I have found ways to do just that in my scholarship. 
My current research can be categorized into two areas: 1) Temple Studies, and 2) Comparative 
Studies. Unsurprisingly, these two areas overlap in my dissertation, which is a comparative study 
of temple imagery in Genesis 1-3, the Babylonian Creation Epic, and John Milton’s Paradise 
Lost. My previous research has built up to this, and I’m excited about the trajectories along 
which these research interests will be proceeding over the next several years.  

Temple Studies 

For as long as I can remember, I’ve been fascinated with the Israelite tabernacle and temple 
as a religious and ideological centerpiece for ancient Israel. I was astounded by how much the 
temple permeated the sacred literature not only of Israel, but of the ancient Near East in general. 
I have since become increasingly aware of how the temple influenced ancient worldviews and 
served as an interpretive tool for the authors of sacred texts. In the Israelite traditions in 
particular, I have been intrigued by ancient interpretations of the Garden of Eden as a temple, 
with its first residents functioning as priestly figures. I was able to combine my studies of ancient 
Near Eastern temples and “Eden as Temple” imagery in the recent publication of my chapter 
“Approaching Holiness: Understanding Sacred Space in Ezekiel’s Temple Vision” in Temple, 
Praise, and Worship in the Old Testament (Salt Lake City, UT: Deseret Book, 2013). 

This “Eden as Temple” imagery has helped me to make sense out of some otherwise 
puzzling Biblical, Dead Sea Scrolls, and Rabbinic literature. Subsequently, I have performed 
research that has resulted in the presentation of papers at several conferences on the following 
topics: Adam and Eden imagery in the New Testament, the “priestly” Adam as an interpretive 
paradigm for Dead Sea Scroll liturgical texts, and the depictions of Eve using temple imagery in 
the Bible and Rabbinic literature. I’ve received valuable feedback at these conferences, and I am 
currently revising these papers to submit for publication.  

My interest and sensitivity to temple imagery has extended to other areas as well. My initial 
study of the Babylonian Creation Epic led to a further exploration of the ways in which temple 
imagery was used in this foundational religious text, and became a part of my dissertation. As I 
considered the possible range of religious texts in which temple imagery might appear, I decided 
to re-read Paradise Lost from this perspective. Sure enough, temple imagery abounded, and I 
was surprised when I could not locate any studies that recognized this abundant imagery. I 
decided to incorporate the study of these texts through a temple lens in my dissertation not only 
to highlight the role that temples play in these significant texts, but also to create a scholarly 
space where these three disparate texts could interact and illuminate each other’s unique 
understanding of what a “temple” has meant to different authors over the millennia. Such cross-
cultural comparisons are not limited to my dissertation, but also have informed other areas of my 
academic life.         
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Comparative Studies 

As suggested above, the act of comparison is at the heart of my personal research. I firmly 
believe Max Müller’s adage regarding the necessity of comparison: “He who knows one, knows 
none.”1 In order to truly understand any subject, one must compare differing embodiments of 
that subject. As evidenced by the topic of my dissertation, I consider the scope of such possible 
comparisons to be quite broad. My goal in doing such a study is to encourage dialogue between 
academic disciplines that previously haven’t had reasons to interact. I plan on engaging in 
similar studies to further these sorts of conversations, for instance, with an exploration of 
“theodicy” by comparing the biblical book of Job, the Babylonian Hymn of the Righteous 
Sufferer, and Mary Shelley’s Frankenstein. I believe that such purposeful transgressions of 
“traditional” academic boundaries can be quite fruitful, allowing opportunities for collaboration 
that can mutually enrich the disciplines of all those who are willing to take such academic risks.   

Comparative projects can also serve useful pedagogical purposes. In order to explain difficult 
or unfamiliar religious concepts to my students, I often draw comparisons between elements 
from popular culture. Using this “common language” as an entry point, I am then able to help 
students relate to the sacred texts we study. I have presented papers on the benefit and potential 
of such approaches, including “Pedagogical Pop Culture: Using Comic Books to Teach 
Religion” at the Popular Culture Association / American Culture Association National 
Conference (currently under consideration for publication). Employing this sort of approach, I 
wrote a chapter in a forthcoming book that explores the religious context of one particularly 
famous graphic novel (“‘Mutant Hellspawn’ or ‘More Human than You?’: The X-Men Respond 
to Televangelism” in The Ages of the X-Men: Essays on the Children of the Atom in Changing 
Times [Jefferson, NC: McFarland Books], forthcoming). My experience as a co-curator of the 
Folger Shakespeare and Bodleian Libraries’ traveling exhibit celebrating the 400th anniversary of 
the King James Bible affirmed to me the relevance of and public interest in making connections 
between religious thought and popular culture. I believe that there is much potential in this area, 
and would like to edit a series of books geared toward a popular audience that explore religions 
and religious thought through the lens of popular culture (much like the Blackwell “Philosophy 
and Pop Culture" series). 

Because my research interests are rooted in the comparative enterprise, I feel that my 
research will likely lead me in directions that I haven’t anticipated. I view scholarship as a sort of 
collaborative exploration, resulting in unexpected discoveries, strange bedfellows, and refreshing 
approaches to the sometimes stagnant fields of religious thought and history. I hope to be part of 
a university that will allow me the freedom to embark on such explorations with their faculty and 
that would be willing to reap the benefits of such interdisciplinary quests. 

1 Frederich Max Müller, Introduction to the Science of Religion: Four Lectures Delivered at the Royal Institution in 
February and May, 1870 (London: Longmans, Green, 1893), p. 13. 
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